SOUTH TANGIPAHOA PARISH PORT COMMISSION
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 2018 – 12:00 NOON
   125  W. Hickory St. (City Hall)

Ponchatoula, LA 70454
MINUTES REGULAR MEETING
President Daryl Ferrara called the Regular Meeting to order at 12:00 noon on Tuesday, September 11, 2018 at the office of City Hall, 125 W. Hickory Street, Ponchatoula, Louisiana.
Helen Muller, Administrative Secretary, gave the invocation and Commissioner Drake III followed with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Commissioners Present:   Don Boihem, Cheryl Brumfield, James Wes Daniels II, Ernie Drake III, Daryl Ferrara, and Wm. Joubert.           
Commissioner Absent:  None
Others Present:  Patrick Dufresne, Director; Helen Muller, Administrative Secretary; Amy Brennan ; The Ponchatoula Times, Don Ellzey; Hammond Daily Star, Hank Temento, Sandra Temento, Joey Hebert, Kim Coates, Virgil Allen, Edward Bodker, Melissa T. Bordelon, Amy Singer, Randy Martinez, Frank Neelis and Bub Tucker,.

President Ferrara welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending. 
It was moved by Commissioner Joubert and seconded by Commissioner  Daniels II that the Commission approve the September 11, 2018 Agenda, as presented . Motion passed. 
President Ferrara asked for a motion for approval of the July 10, 2018 Commission Meeting Minutes.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

It was moved by Commissioner Drake III and seconded by Commissioner Boihem that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the minutes of the August 14, 2018 meeting, as presented. 
Motion passed. Roll call: Yeas: 6   Boihem, Brumfield, Daniels II, Drake III, Ferrara and Joubert Nays: 0 Absent: 0
TREASURER’S REPORT:
The Financial Reports for the month ending August 31, 2018 was given by Commissioner/Treasurer Brumfield. She reported that the Income Statement total revenues were $344,830 and total expenses were $ 399,486 leaving a net loss of $54,655. The Balance Sheet report showed Total Assets of

$7,845,879  and Total Liabilities $544,857 and  Total Capital were $7,301,022 for period, ending August 31, 2018.
It was moved by Commissioner Joubert and seconded by Commissioner Daniels II that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission approves the financial reports for the periods ending August 31, 2018,  as presented by Commissioner/Treasurer Brumfield. Motion passed. Yeas: 6 Boihem, Brumfield, Daniels II, Drake III, Ferrara and Joubert   Nays: 0 Absent: 0
President Ferrara asked that persons addressing the Commission prior to the public comment session  to please come to the podium and address themselves by providing their name and address for the record.

OLD BUSINESS: 

1. DOTD- Port Priority State Project: SPN-578-53-0012/H.003600 (323)

                    Bulkhead, Yard Hard Surfacing and Rail improvements, Phase III
Patrick Dufresne, Port Director/CEO reported that the contractor constructing the floodwall is still having difficulties in moving forward due to delays in seeking the required and necessary security work permit in addition acquiring the appropriate insurance, as part of the CN Flagman safety protocol. In response to President Ferrara inquiry concerning camp owners and the Southeast winds pushing an abundance of rising water the director reported that the bulkhead, floodwall and other port site improvements seems to be working as planned/designed making a hugh difference prior to other water issues. 

2. Prospective Tenant and Marketing Consultant Update 

Due to the absence of the port marketing consultant, Gary LaGrange, the port director gave a brief summary updating the Commission on the potential tenant inquiries. He pointed out that in addition to prior discussions and possibilities of rail-storage he was contacted by a prospect that is interested in transloading Polymer Pellets directly from rail-to-truck. In addition, another company is interested in transloading frack-sand for a potential out-of-state project. An update will be forth coming as the activities progress. President Ferrara questioned if there was anything else other than the type of business previously discussed, by the port’s marketing consultant, relative to the possible Polymer Pellet and Container storage business, since he has been asked many times why the port keeps focusing on those two port activities. The container business is the biggest port transloading activity that’s growing the Polymer Pellet manufacturing industry and it is also the commodity that has been targeted by CN railroad because of the large volume being shipped. Commissioner Joubert said that the Port entertains other industries as well. Of course, there are other industries, for economic reasons, that inquire about using the port facility for other operations/activities. Logistics issues that are related to that type of port activities are mentioned in the recent 2017 Port’s Master Plan relative to other commodities such as, liquid bulk, warehouse storage, break-bulk, laydown storage, lumber, frack  sand, and rail storage. It’s possible that a company would provide their own crane for transloading their cargo and the Port would not have to provide/purchase a crane. The CN railroad service is the fundamental focus of Port Manchac marketing research for the polymer pellets.

a) Attorney General Opinion Request Update
The Commission request for an Attorney General opinion has been assigned a designated Case Number. As soon as further information is received a report will be given.  Since the research process is in its first stage, a time frame was not given. 
b) Save Manchac Coalition Update

Ms. Kim Coates, with Save our Manchac Coalition, addressed the Commission with an update sharing her latest findings regarding her research seeking public information regarding the Village at Port Manchac, environmental issues, economic importance and risk factors relative to emergencies caused by storm surge, hurricanes and fires. She quoted some notes from Governor John Bel Edwards letter regarding flooding statics on the extensive damage/loss to property in Louisiana that had occurred in March and August, 2016. A press release, by governor Edwards, stated that the following task forces:  Restore Louisiana Task Force and Louisiana Coastal Restoration Protection Authority including LA DOTD were setup for related flooding issues and responsibilities as a member involved in public funds at federal and state levels.  
Her concerns were relating to other community studies and master plans that were done ten years ago relative to proposed developments regarding wetlands, environment and natural resources. Secretary Wilson with DOTD, in appreciation, responded back to her letter of concerns, quote,  “ In the interim, I want to assure you, as I have to others, including government officials, port officials, and the proposed developer, DOTD has not taken a position of advocating for the proposed development.”  She noted that a formal response will be forthcoming to her from DOTD. In concluding, she read/ mentioned/brought up the Tangipahoa Parish Master Plan/Smart Development Study done in October 23, 2008 pointing out the Estuary portion of the parish’s report regarding the wetlands, floodplain, maps illustrating the shoreline, water level, salt water intrusion, emergency access, water depth and quality. The Commission thanked Ms. Coates for her time and input, and concerns, as a member of the Save Manchac Coalition. 
Others who expressed their opinions/concerns openly were: 
Frank Neelis, member of the Manchac Greenway, thanked Ms. Kim Coates for her time and proud of her efforts in taking off with their project discussing/looking/researching some facts on how to improve the issues of those involved in proposed developments in the Manchac area.  He reported visiting the LA DOTD office in Baton Rouge to seek facts and get answers to the many important questions relative to the proposed Village at Port Manchac. He had a very impressive visit with DOTD saying one of the things he wasn’t aware of and pointed out to him was that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission is a public body so any records/information the Commission has is available to the public. He couldn’t find an answer to why the port was put in the existing location, in the first place, couldn’t find any legislation regarding the Port Commission as a state entity, and also wanted to know what the contractual relationships that the Port has now and in the past. He has no assurance and can’t discuss/or talk about anything until he knows what direction the Port is considering.  He did have the Port’s Legislative Audit Report and the Port Priority reports, but is in need of more information to continue his research from other sources. He announced that there will be another Manchac litter cleanup coming soon inviting anyone who wish to part take in the event saying that their services would be deeply appreciated.

President Ferrara informed Mr. Neelis that the Commission would be happy to assist in providing him with copies of public records/information as requested.  A written form must be submitted when requesting access to the public records and the form may be picked up at the Ports office. He also
gave a brief update on the developers saying about three weeks ago the Port’s Attorney, Andre Coudrain, reached out to them to see if they might be interested in  doing some type of due

diligence on the  40 acres while trying not to tie anything up and we have not heard anything from them with the letter.  Pres. Ferrara informed the port director saying that Thirty minutes before the meeting he received an e-mail from Andre Coudrain, Port’s Attorney, relative to the request for access to public records, saying that the developers are asking for different things going back the past ten years. 
Virgil Allen, member of Manchac Coalition, thanked the non-paid Port Commissioners for their time serving the public. The Manchac Coalition is not an organization to criticized the Port Commission but an organization to help make decisions base on information that’s available at the time of decisions . Information from the public he felt is not being withheld as previously indicated, and appreciated the Port’s transparency of public records when requested. As former educator with concerns, he shared statics relative to the school population growth and what could possibly happen to Manchac if developers decide to proceed with proposed Village.  He hoped everyone would understand that they are not obstructive to economic development but are concerned by the growth impact that’s happening in our parish. He applauded Kim Coates for handling the Coalition research professionally and in bringing back pertinent information. In conclusion, it was noted that the Manchac Coalition had 1,500 people consisting of biologist, engineers, attorney’s, former educators, fishermen and hardworking people. After examining the potential Port activities schedule with the Port’s CEO he was excited to hear about the ort’s potential prospects. As a former educator and a person born and raised in Manchac he loves the area for what it is, not for what might be seen with all the development. He’s hoping that his kids and grandkids can protect the things enjoyable in Manchac for all their lives and for other to enjoy the same things. Thank you for your time and work.

President Ferrara express thanks for the comments and appreciate the things that is done for the
Commission. We do work well with Ms. Coates and the Manchac Coalition.

Bub Tucker 421 Cypress Street Ponchatoula, LA a resident and camp owner, raised and lived in Ponchatoula all his life. Starting from the bottom of his notes moving forward relative to Tangipahoa Parish’s government.  He stated, “ Smart Growth Is Not About Being Smart”, and then began to  boldly criticize everyone on the Commission and the Manchac Coalition for previous activities relative to increased growth, infrastructure and future developments.  His comments were relative to the following items: Meetings with developers, due diligence, MOU Agreement, logistics, smart plan, Attorney General opinion, GIS maps, Jones Island, up-grading infrastructure, school systems maintenance, water quality, lighthouse project, port spending activities/loss of revenues, logistic’s, tourism, type of cargo, and  evacuation preparedness plans.  
Commissioner Daniels II and President Ferrara both informed Mr. Tucker that he could fill out a formal request in writing, as others have done,  regarding port public records.
Ed Bodker –Resident, South Hoover Rd. Ponchatoula. Retired Ecologist- worked with DOTD for 30 years.  Once again, he expressed his concerns thanking the Commission for listening to his concerns of the wetlands, environmental and ecosystem issues involving the Manchac area and Lake Pontchartrain.  As a retired environmentalist, he shared his concerns and information giving his prospective relative previous studies and reporting on the importance and consequence’s pertaining to risk factors that have a vital impact effect on our natural resources such as;  deterioration of the wetlands, swamp and marshes, drainage, by-products, water quality, flooding, wildlife, nutrients, and pollution growth.  Future consideration/awareness regarding should be taken to protect our wetlands and ecosystem. The proposed development would be endangering our area and the importance and critical role it plays in our parish.
3.  Invoice Payment Approval
The September 11, 2018 invoices was presented by Commissioner/Treasurer Brumfield for the Commissioner’s review and payment approval.
1. Jackson-Vaughan Agency, Inc.  ( 2nd half of Premium Renewal) $27,292.98
2. AECOM Inv. # 84580 Project  # 60526328  Site Improvements, Amt. $2,346.00. 
3.  Pinell & Martinez, LLC –Inv. # 11499  Audit 2017 – Amt. $6,000

4. Gabriel Bldg Supply- Statement 8/31/18  Acct. 2167  Amt. $3,013.95 
5. Gary LaGrange & Associates, LLC  Inv. 68  Amt. $750.00  (August 14- September 11, 2018)
6. Cash Coudrain & Sandage  Inv. # 112644- Matter 4623- 1 Amt. $160.00
     Inv. # 112645- Matter 4623-6   Amt.. $460.00
It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Drake III that the Commission approve the September invoices for payment, as presented. Motion passed.  Yeas: 6 Boihem, Bromfield, Daniels II, Drake III, Ferrara and Joubert  Nays: 0 Absent: 0
4. Greater Hammond Chamber of Commerce Update
The port director gave an update regarding membership to the Greater Hammond Chamber of Commerce. After researching the legal stipulations/guidelines for joining civic organization’s

it was learned that as a state agency it is prohibited from joining any civic organization or any similar organization in the future using public funds.

Ms. Melissa Bordelon, Pres. and CEO of the Greater Hammond Chamber thanked the

Commission for  the clarification. She stated the Chamber will continue to use leadership and
will continue to assist in the many economic opportunities the Chamber has to offer building a continuing community relationship.

New Business:
1. Auditor Report for Year 2017
Amy Singer  and Randy Martinez, CPA, with Pinell & Martinez, LLC, distributed copies of the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission’s Audit for fiscal year ending December 31, 2017 for the Commissioners’ review and discussion.  The report represented the disclosure requirements to ensure that evaluations in the calculations resulting on the total value of assets, liabilities and funding requirements for the Port Commission identifying the benefit health/retirement plan for its two employees as of December 31, 2017 which are included in future budget calculations. The audit was conducted in accordance with standards generally accepted in the United State of American and the standards by the American Institute of Certified Public Accounts established by the Governmental Accounting Standard’s Board (GASB) In closing, Ms. Singer disclosed/reported that the Commission had another good audit under the Government Audit Standards and that there were no instances of noncompliance or other matters in their findings.
It was moved by Commission Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Drake III that the Commission accept the 2017 Audit as presented by Amy Singer, CPA. Motion passed. Yeas: 6 Boihem, Brumfield, Daniels II, Drake III, Ferrara and Joubert  Nays: 0 Absent: 0
Remarks:

Patrick Dufresne, port director thanked everyone for their time and attendance at the meeting. He announced that the Port was contacted by an editor who is planning to feature a magazine article about the Port’s recent site improvement in regards to the new laydown storage area construction project and will notify the Commissioners with further information. 

President Ferrara also extended his appreciation to those in attendance and asked for a motion to adjourn.
It was moved by Commissioner Drake III and seconded by Commissioner Brumfield that the meeting be adjourned. Motion passed. Yeas: 6 Boihem, Brumfield, Daniels II, Drake III, Ferrara and Joubert.
Nays: 0 Absent: 0
The meeting was adjourned at 1:15pm.
___________________________

    ___________________________
Ernie Drake III, Secretary STPPC                             Daryl Ferrara, President STPPC                                               
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